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The Presence of the Lord is in This Place 

 (Song) “Surely the presence of the Lord is in this place.  I can 

feel His mighty power and His grace.  I can hear the brush of 

angel’s wings I see glory on each face.  Surely the presence of 

the Lord is in this place.” (Composer Lanny Wolfe. 1977) 

“Surely the Lord is here.  Surely it must be God,” thought 

Nicodemus.  “But how can it be?  We’ve seen the miracles He’s 
done. At the wedding, He changed the water into wine.  People 

are following this man because they too see the signs He 

performs.  He teaches with authority. Could it be God? I want to 

find out.” 

And so Nicodemus comes.  He has this late date night with the 

Lord.  It must have been frustrating for Nicodemus to speak with 
Jesus!  Like an engineer speaking to a professional dancer – left 

brained folks talking to right brained folks.  Talking across 

disciplines, talking past one another like two planes passing in the 

dusk filled sky.   

Jesus says, “Nic, no one can see God’s Kingdom without being 

born from above, without being born of the watery Spirit.” 

“Really?  I have to be born a second time?  I cannot crawl back 

into my mother’s womb.”  His literal response to Jesus 
ambivalent statements conveys his confusion.  And why would he 

want to be born anew?  Nicodemus was a Pharisee of high 

standing.  He had a place in the world.  His stature as a leader 

was well known.  Why give all that up?  

But he was curious.  Or maybe confused.  Or felt convicted?  

Perhaps he felt all three at once.  His fellow Pharisees were 

rejecting Jesus, yet something made Nicodemus question.  It was 
this feeling in his spirit that was in conflict with his head.  Surely 

he couldn’t separate himself from his Pharisaic beliefs. Pharisees 

were the keepers of God’s Kingdom as the guardians of the Law 



of Moses and its interpretation.  They believed in a resurrection. 

They had the support of the common people as opposed to the 

Sadducees who were the more elite class.   

We hear of Nicodemus three times in John’s Gospel.  Each time 
his actions demonstrate a deeper relationship to Jesus.  What we 

see in this first photograph of Nicodemus and Jesus talking 

together, is the beginning of new spiritual growth.  What we see 

of Nicodemus in the last photograph is him preparing Jesus’ body 

for burial like any devoted disciple would.  This dark late night, 

Nicodemus faith is about to get blown away.  

Jesus says, “Why are you astonished that I say to you, ‘what is 
born of the Spirit is spirit’ and ‘you must be born from above’?  

Are you a teacher of Israel and you don’t understand?” 

It must have felt like a cement ball and chain crashing into what 

Nicodemus knew and believed.  Knocking down his notions and 

beliefs, Nic is incredulous.  ‘How can this be?’ 

Isn’t that the way of faith when God’s spirit comes blustering by?  

I remember so clearly first semester of Seminary, Old Testament 

class.  The professor with his deep voice, glasses and graying 
beard looked like Moses himself.  In the first three weeks, we’d 

gone through all the stories of our childhood Sunday School 

classes.  Creation.  Noah and the Flood.  Moses and God’s people, 

Israel, crossing the Red Sea on dry land.   

They were stories we students all knew and cherished. They were 

on the hard drive of our hearts as precious reminders of God’s 
steadfast love.  At least that’s what we were taught in Sunday 

School. But we didn’t love those stories when we were done 

studying them.  One Friday about three weeks in, at the end of 

lecture, the Old Testament Professor who looked like Moses 

himself, saw our bewildered faces, and our tired eyes from late 
nights reading about the Elohist, Yahwist, Deuteronomist and 

Priestly sources of these texts. He simply said, “It’s my job to kill 

your Sunday school faith and then rebuild it.  You’ll make it.”   

Surely the presence of the Lord is in this place?  



As a Pharisee, Nicodemus would have understood the spirit as 

Divine Inspiration.  He would’ve known a divine voice to be an 

ongoing partner in dialog with the scriptures, the Torah.  Jewish 
thought knew ‘spirit’ not as part of the Trinitarian Godhead like 

we do, but certainly as an intimate connection with God 

continuing to bring understanding. It was Ruah haKodesh, the 

Holy Spirit.  (www.beth-

elsa.org/Worship/Sermons/Guest_Speakers/Do_Jews_Believe_in_

the_Holy_Spirit_01_15_10) 

So why Nicodemus’ surprise?  Why his reaction? It’s part of the 

journey for humans growing in faith.  God takes what we know, 

pushes and pulls on us like labor contractions, blows the Spirit 

here and there while moving us to the next place of 

understanding.   

Spiritual directors accompany people on their faith journeys.  
They help people focus on what God is doing in your life.  Dani 

Scofield is a Spiritual Director working out of San Francisco.  She 

began attending a Presbyterian church as a child.  But her 

parents divorced and they stopped going.  About the age of 9, a 

charismatic nanny introduced her to Benny Hinn’s healing 
ministry. (Hinn is an Israeli televangelist specializing as a conduit 

for God’s healing power. He holds conferences and events in 

major cities all over the world. www.bennyhinn.org/) Then Dani 

would hide under her pink bedspread late at night with a 

flashlight in hand reading a Bible.  “I had found my mother’s old 
bible in the garage and searched the scriptures partially out of 

fear of hell, partially as rebellion against my mother, who would 

poke her head into my room and tell me to turn off my flashlight 

and go to sleep.”  At 15 as a teen, alone, she began attending an 

evangelical mega-church with a great youth group who welcomed 
her.  Dani began to live in Christian culture and spent much time 

in the ‘two small religion aisles at Barnes and Noble trying to 

figure out my new identity.’  (daniscoville.com/2016/03/22/the-

start-to-my-spiritual-journey/) 

God takes us where we are, with what we know and begins to 

blow the Spirit for a new birth. At times God whispers through a 



tiny stream of air like a straw.  Or God grabs the old hand bellows 

to put air on the fire of our spirits.  Then when life and faith get 

rough, perhaps God uses a hurricane to give us what we need.  

How are we born anew of God’s Spirit?  It’s a birth that comes on 
the inside.  New birth comes when we allow our preconceived 

notions of ourselves and our faith to pull down the veil of our 

comprehension and let God enter.  Nicodemus gave himself the 

opportunity to set aside his ego, and his theological constructs 

just long enough to meet Jesus face to face.  Literally!  Surely the 
presence of the Lord was there!  Then the Spirit blew. (Make 

blowing sound.) 

Richard Rohr writes about religious rituals and spiritual practices 

that lead us to those places of vulnerability where new spiritual 

births happen.  He says this, ‘it’s a place where your ego identity 

falls away, your explanations don’t mean anything, where your 
superiority doesn’t matter.  You have to sit there in your naked 

who-ness.  If God wants to get to you, and the Trinity 

experiences want to come alive within you, these liminal 

moments are when God has the very best chance.’  (Center for 

Contemplation and Action.  Daily Meditations.  Trinity: Week 2 

“Tune our Hearts”)  

Cathy Simmering has been leading the Thursday Bible study 
group in new faith prayer practices.  We learn about a practice 

and then we practice.  Sitting together breathing in and out, 

reciting in our minds, “Lord Jesus Christ, have mercy on me a 

sinner.”  We begin to get comfortable with the uncomfortable.  

We begin to trust the Spirit which moves and is present.  God 
meets us and starts those labor contractions, pushing the wind 

through the bellows of our hearts and minds, giving birth to new 

understanding.  

What Nicodemus came to comprehend was living a new reality in 

the presence of the Lord.  It changed who he was.  It changed his 

relationship with God.  The Spirit moved him to embrace Jesus’ 

body at his death and prepare it for burial.  



If we worshipped in a charismatic tradition we’d see the Spirit 

move as people in the congregation might be slain in the Spirit or 

begin to speak in tongues.  As Lutherans, we feel more 
comfortable in our chairs standing and sitting at the appropriate 

times during worship.   

We might not see the Spirit working so quickly.  But as we 

worship, as we pray, as we sing, as we grow more comfortable 

with the invisible presence of God’s Spirit working on our own 

Spirit, we’ll notice the effects.  We’ll grow like Nicodemus grew.  
Our prayer life deepens.  Our patience is broader.  Our 

willingness to serve comes more quickly.  Our hunger for the 

Bible grows.   

We must be born from above, born anew, Jesus says.  May this 

Lenten journey find us coming to Jesus night after night with 

curious questions, content with ambiguous answers, open to 
breezes or new comprehension. For surely, the Presence of the 

Lord is in this place.  

Amen. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


